GULF OF MEXICO FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE
Renaissance Hotel
 


              Mobile, Alabama
OCTOBER 28, 2008

VOTING MEMBERS

Karen Foote (designee for Randy Pausina)
Louisiana

Roy Crabtree
NMFS, SERO, St. Petersburg, Florida

Robert Gill
Florida

Joe Hendrix
Texas
Vernon Minton
Alabama
Julie Morris
Florida

Harlon Pearce
Louisiana 
Michael Ray
Texas

Robin Riechers (designee for Larry McKinney)
Texas

William Teehan (designee for Ken Haddad)
Florida

Susan Villere
Louisiana

Bobbi Walker
Alabama

Kay Williams
Mississippi

NON-VOTING MEMBERS

Carmen DeGeorge (designee for RADM Whitehead)


8th Coast Guard District, New Orleans, LA
Doug Fruge
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service

Tom McIlwain
Mississippi

William Perret (designee for William Walker)
Mississippi

Ed Sapp
Florida

Bob Shipp
Alabama

Larry Simpson
GSMFC

STAFF

Steven Atran
Population Dynamics Statistician
Assane Diagne
Economist

Trish Kennedy
Administrative Assistant

Rick Leard
Acting Executive Director
Phyllis Miranda
Secretary
Shepherd Grimes
NOAA General Counsel
Cathy Readinger
Administrative Officer
Carrie Simmons
Fishery Biologist
Amanda Thomas
Court Reporter
OTHER PARTICIPANTS

Pam Baker
Environmental Defense

Cliff Beard
USCG
Tom Becker
MS Charterboat Association, Biloxi, MS

Holly Binns
Pew Environmental Group, Tallahassee, FL

Steve Branstetter
NOAA Fisheries

Glen Brooks
GFA, Bradenton, FL
James Bruce
LA

Jim Clements
Carrabelle, FL
Vicki Cornish
Ocean Conservancy, Washington, D.C.

Glen Delaney
Southern Shrimp Alliance

Dale Diaz
MS
Chris Dorsett
Ocean Conservancy

Tracy Dunn
NOAA OLE
Jeff Dute
Mobile, AL

Libby Fetherston
St. Petersburg, FL
Claudia Friess
Ocean Conservancy

Benny Gallaway
LGL Ecological Associates, Bryan, TX

Elizabeth Griffin
Oceana, Washington, D.C.

Tom Jamir
NOAA SEFSC

Judy Jamieson
Gulf and South Atlantic Fisheries Foundation

Gary Jarvis
Destin, FL

Sari Kiraly
NMFS HMS, Silver Spring, MD

Jennifer Lee
NMFS

George Leonard
Ocean Conservancy, Santa Cruz, CA

Ron Lukens
Omega Protein, High Springs, FL

Koyel Mandel
Ocean Conservancy, Austin, TX
John Mareska
Dauphin Island, AL

Dave McKinney
Environmental Defense
Russell Nelson
CCA, Oakland Park, FL
Kathryn Novak
St. Petersburg, FL

Dennis O’Hern
FRA, St. Petersburg, FL
Bonnie Ponwith
NOAA SEFSC
Karen Raine
GCEL/SE
Tracy Redding
AAA Charters, Foley, AL

Darden Rice
Oceana

Sarah Rider
Oceana, Washington, D.C.

Hal Robbins
NOAA OLE

Bob Spaeth
Southern Offshore Fishing Association, FL

Brian Sullivan
USCG
Bill Tucker
Dunedin, FL
Donald Waters
Pensacola, FL
Tom Wheatley
Marine Fish Conservation Network
Bob Zales, II, 
Panama City Boatmen’s Assoc., Panama City, FL
- - -

The Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Bon Secour Bay Room of the Renaissance Hotel, Mobile, Alabama, Tuesday afternoon, October 28, 2008, and was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Chairman Karen Foote.

CHAIRMAN KAREN FOOTE:  I would like to call the Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee to order, please.  This is almost a committee of the whole, but not quite.  If we vote, as we always have done in this committee, we’ll vote -- Each person just has one vote.  You don’t get a vote twice or three times if you’re on all three committees.  Welcome to the meeting and we have in front of us the Adoption of the Agenda.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
I have been requested to add two items if somebody would agree to that.  Tab J, Number 7, the Written Comments, is not here and Comments Received on the Draft Programmatic EIS.  If we could add those two after III(b) and is that okay with the committee?  By consensus, we’ll add those.  Any other changes to the agenda?  Seeing none, the agenda stands adopted.

Approval of Minutes, Tab J, Number 2.  Seeing no changes to the minutes, do I hear a motion to adopt the minutes?  It’s been moved and seconded.  Anybody disagree with that?  Seeing no objection, we’ll adopt the minutes.

FINAL REVISED AQUACULTURE FMP

ADDITIONAL MODIFICATIONS SUGGESTED BY IPT
III, Final Revised Aquaculture FMP, we’ll start out with (a)Additional Modifications Suggested by the IPT.  This is Tab J, Number 4.  Go ahead, Andy.

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Just to make sure that everyone has the document I’ll be talking about, given the pre-lunch discussions, Tab J, Number 4 was not on your briefing book CD and it was emailed to you.  It’s also in the back of the room.  It’s the one with highlighted text on the front.  If you’re looking for it, it looks like that.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I understand it was emailed on Friday, if you have your emails up.

MR. STRELCHECK:  While we’re waiting on some copies to be printed, just to update everyone, we published the Draft Environmental Impact Statement on September 12.  There was a forty-five-day comment period, which extended through close of business yesterday, October 27.  I’ll be reviewing the comments during this committee meeting, a little bit later.

The interdisciplinary planning team has worked very hard on putting together a proposed rule for this action and there was a lot of details that we had to make decisions about in development of the proposed rule that weren’t necessarily incorporated as part of the fishery management plan and so I’ll be discussing those as part of the changes.
I’ll also be discussing some changes as they relate to law enforcement.  We had a lengthy meeting with law enforcement and talked about how the program would be enforced and they provided us with some additional recommendations, as well as some things that could potentially be removed from the FMP, because they consider them unnecessary.

With any regulatory action, proposed rule especially, with the complexity of this action, the devil is in the details.  In many instances, we were just trying to clarify council intent.  It wasn’t necessarily intending to change what the council had done.  In other instances, there were some administrative type actions and issues that we had to incorporate out of necessity, as part of the program. 

Like we’ve done in previous committee meetings, I’m going to go through each action action-by-action and I guess ask for questions after that and ask for any input, but certainly stop me if you have questions along the way.

Under Action 1, which is the aquaculture permit requirements, eligibility, and transferability provisions, as previously written, this action would have provided a long list of authorizations for various activities as part of the issuance of a Gulf aquaculture permit.  One of the issues we ran into is that for certain activities, for instance researchers who wanted to go collect brood stock, the way it had been previously worded is that they would have had to actually obtain a Gulf aquaculture permit.

We certainly didn’t think that was your intent and so we’ve reorganized this alternative to essentially have two main provisions in terms of the permit itself.  It’s going to allow the deployment and operation of an aquaculture facility and it’s going to allow the sale of cultured products at the first point of sale.

Beyond that, if you hold that Gulf aquaculture permit, then you would also be authorized to transport, possess, and land cultured species, as well as harvest or designate hatchery personnel for harvesting brood stock.  We’ve essentially reorganized the alternative a little bit, but the components of the alternative as you had previously worked on it are still there and remain consistent with your intent.

With the proposed rule, one of the things we also did was add definitions.  We wanted to make sure it was clear what we meant by offshore aquaculture, as well as an offshore aquaculture facility.  You’ll see those integrated as part of the action and alternatives.

I’m going to skip through some of these, but there was another provision in terms of harvesting brood stock.  We wanted to clarify that regulation of the harvest of brood stock would be regardless of where you were fishing and so it wasn’t going to just apply in EEZ waters.  If you were going to be collecting brood stock as part of this program for stocking facilities, that that information be provided to us, whether you’re harvesting it from state or federal waters.

Then the last provision in this, the substantive change, was that we required not only a copy of an aquaculture permit onboard an aircraft or a vehicle or a vessel, but we’re also asking for an original signature from the permit holder on that copy and the intent there is that the copy can’t just simply be photocopied, that if you’re going to receive a copy of this permit and it’s verified by law enforcement that it has to have that signature on it from the permit holder themselves.

Those were the major provisions.  I also listed a couple other minor changes, as well as some editorial changes that we made, in terms of the strikeout revisions.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you, Andy.  Any questions on these suggested revisions by the IPT?  Would the committee like to adopt these as we go through them, since we’re considering them in order here?  What’s the will of the committee?

MR. VERNON MINTON:  I think we should take them up as we go.  It’s going to get complicated if we don’t.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there any action for the first set of alternatives proposed by the IPT, the suggested revisions?

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  I would move that we adopt these changes.  They are merely clarification of the council’s intent and there are not any major changes.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there a second?  Seconded by Bob.  Any discussion?  
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Andy, could you just clarify this whole topic of landing in non-U.S. ports?  We had discussion about that yesterday evening and I just need it to be -- If you could simply explain what the plan says to address that, I would appreciate it.

MR. STRELCHECK:  We’re requiring that an operation land at a U.S. port.  Once cultured fish are harvested from a facility, there’s a seventy-two-hour harvest notification to law enforcement and there’s a seventy-two-hour landing notification to law enforcement.  The requirement to land at a U.S. port is primarily for law enforcement purposes, but also to certainly encourage the product to be landed and processed in the United States and hopefully remain in the United States and be sold.

The clarification we made to that particular alternative is that previously the way it had been worded is that we were prohibiting landing at non-U.S. ports and so that would have precluded the product from first being landed in the United States and then being exported, which legally could be done.  We wanted to clarify that it first must be landed in the United States, primarily for enforcement purposes.  Beyond that, we’re not going to control the flow of the product.

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I didn’t hear Mr. Strelcheck mention this and he may have, but one of the things we’ve talked about at the Regional Office is you added a provision at the last meeting that there would be a notice of intent to issue an aquaculture permit, but there was no subsequent notice that -- We had received a permit and we’re considering issuing that permit, but once the decision was made to actually issue the permit, there’s no requirement that the notice be issued to notify the public of our determination and that was something I know the IPT had discussed and felt was probably an appropriate measure to include in the application process for it.  I guess I would be interested in hearing the council’s views on that.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Mr. Grimes, you’re jumping ahead.  We will discuss that next, on page 3.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further comment on these revisions?  Seeing none, all in favor of adding these to the draft please say aye.

MR. GRIMES:  I would just say a point of order.  The motion says Action 1 as written and Action 1 is the first five pages of this document or more, right?  I would just like everyone to know that --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I didn’t read the motion on the board.  What I understand the motion to have been was what we’ve been through already on page 1.  Is that the maker of the motion’s intention?  Okay.  It’s through the top of page 3.  One, I was taking as just a summary and then the details are on page 2 and 3.  We need to revise that motion, please, to say -- Is that okay with you, Joe?  Okay.  All in favor of the motion on the board please say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion carries.
MR. STRELCHECK:  Mr. Grimes is correct that this is within the section of Action 1.  I chose to handle this separately, because it isn’t part of the range of alternatives within the action.  At the last meeting, you requested that we add a public notice and comment procedure.

The suggested language that we’ve added is on the bottom of page 3.  It’s fairly consistent with what we require in terms of exempted fishing permit public and notice procedures and what the council would be familiar with.  

There’s three key components that I would like to point out in terms of grounds for denial of a Gulf aquaculture permit.  They could include, but it would not be limited to, the applicant disclosing material information or made false information of any material fact, that the information isn’t based on the best available scientific information and may detrimentally affect the well being of marine resources, and activities proposed are inconsistent with the regulations, the management objectives of the plan, or other applicable laws.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any comments on the remainder of the recommendations for Action 1 on page 3?  Any committee recommendations on that?

MR. HENDRIX:  I would move we go ahead and recommend to the council passage of the notice of intent additions in Action 1.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  It’s seconded by Bob Gill.  Is there any discussion?  Seeing no discussion, all in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  That motion passes.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Moving on to Action 2 on page 4, I won’t go through all of the changes, because certainly some of them are kind of minor editorial changes, but I’ll try to highlight a couple of the key changes that we made.  Under Bullet 4, we deleted a requirement to collect information describing endangered and threatened species, EFH, wild marine fishes, invertebrates and birds present at a proposed aquaculture site.

We believe that information can be obtained through literature searches and other sources, just generically information submitted by the applicant, and we’re also requiring a video survey as part of the siting requirements in Action 6 and believe that that would be informative in terms of providing the information that we would need with regard to the site.

We talked to law enforcement about some of the contact information that we were requiring for operators of vessels and aircraft and we recommended removing some of that information under Suboption (x), given that we didn’t believe this was necessary for law enforcement purposes.

There was also a new suboption added, (xvi), which requires information sufficient to document eligibility of U.S. citizenship or permanent resident aliens and that would include shareholder information, so that we could determine ownership relative to the ownership cap that’s specified under Action 9 in the document.

We wanted to make it clear that that would be part of the information collected during the application.  In the use-it-or-lose-it provision, under Suboption (b)(1), we had had this statement of intent as part of the discussion.  To emphasize it further, we brought it up to the alternative, indicating that if a permittee fails to comply with those use-it-or-lose-it requirements that it would be subject to revocation.  The permit itself would be subject to revocation.
We in Suboption (b)(2) clarified some of the requirements in order to obtain signed certification from owners of hatcheries with regard to marking and tagging requirements, as well as collection of genetic samples.  That submission of information would be an ongoing process as brood stock are obtained and we received fin clips, not just in terms of the application itself, but any time that they make changes to that brood stock.  We felt it was important to go ahead and receive that on a regular basis.

I guess the last two major changes are under (b)(14) and (b)(15).  These, once again, are intended to aid law enforcement.  We suggest adding provisions that would require operations to land between the hours of 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M., so that enforcement would have a presence at the dock, based on the landings notifications and where they’re reporting those landings.

Then the last suboption is intended to prohibit the potential for illegal harvest of wild species and provides for stowage requirements and gear storage requirements on vessels that are servicing a facility and that they must be properly stored and we actually go into detail in terms of the various gears that could potentially be on the vessel and how that particular gear would meet the stowage requirement.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Are there any committee comments or recommendations on the suggested revisions for Action 2, which is page 4 through the top of page 9?

MR. MINTON:  On this Item 13, Suboption (b)(14), where you’re requiring them to land between 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M., wouldn’t it be just as effective to have them call ahead, as opposed to having a specific time?  Things can happen when you’re trying to harvest fish and you get delayed and whatnot.  It looks like to me that it would be easier for the operator just to call somewhere, like they do with reef fish right now, with red snapper IFQs, rather than to have a time.

MR. STRELCHECK:  The call-ahead notification requirement is also consistent with red snapper, although it’s a three-hour notification rather than seventy-two hours, and red snapper, they do have a landing requirement between 6:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M. and so this would be consistent with our IFQ program.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further questions or comments?

MR. GRIMES:  I know one of the things the IPT had discussed is that in -- This is in Preferred Alternative 3(a)(2)(vi) and currently the way it’s written, the applicant is required to possess the permits issued by the Army Corps of Engineers and the EPA prior to issuance of a Gulf aquaculture permit.  

One of the things we had discussed that I don’t believe is reflected in here, if I’m looking off the correct version, is that we’ll put a provision in the regulations, or at least a reference in the regulations, that the applicants are encouraged to come to the Fisheries Service in advance and consult with us on the siting, so that they’re not in a position of getting Army Corps or EPA permits relative to siting or discharge or something else that NMFS is then going to have a problem with, because Army Corps of Engineers is not going to be looking at essential fish habitat or primary shrimping grounds or other fishing effort related and potential conflicts with other gear types that we would.  An early consultation with us would help facilitate the whole process and that’s something that I think we should build into the regulatory text and even into this section of the FMP.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Do you have suggested language that a committee member might want to propose?

MR. GRIMES:  It would just be a reference to the fact that applicants will be encouraged to consult with us in advance.  I don’t know that you need any specific motion.  I know it’s something we had talked about and so if you’re agreeable to that and the committee acknowledges that, then we can include it.

MR. HENDRIX:  Shep, are you recommending a pre-application before we start the other permit process?  If an applicant is going to go through the process, they’ll have to make a pre-application to NOAA Fisheries first?

MR. GRIMES:  No, I would just say when they have a proposed site and they’re going to go to the Army Corps of Engineers for their site permit that they would talk to us in advance and say, just based on what you know, before we go get this permit issued, does this look like it’s going to be a problematic location from your perspective?

We could look at it and say we think this is a reasonable location.  Otherwise, they could go to the Corps of Engineers and end up getting a permit issued and have gone through that entire process and then get to NOAA Fisheries and be told that no, that is an area where we have some of the highest shrimping effort in the Gulf and so we’re not okay with issuing your permit for that site.

MR. HENDRIX:  Does that mean the Service is going to approve that site then at that point and they’re not going to go and change that later on, with further analysis?

MR. GRIMES:  It would just be more of a preliminary consultation.  We would still have to go through the Federal Register notice process and so it’s no guarantee, but then when they’re mapping this stuff out and going to the Corps to get those permits, it’s a good idea to front-load with us, to at least see if there are any red flags that come up.  It shouldn’t be a big deal, other than consulting with the aquaculture people in the Regional Office.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Shep, I appreciate that concern.  I would just say that maybe on the instruction sheet that you all put on the front of these applications that you all maybe put something, a contact number, where they could contact the Regional Office.  I would suspect most people are going to do that, given that they’re going to be trying to get permits from several people.

If they don’t, you can’t make them do business well, but I think that kind of goes without saying.  Certainly put it on the instruction sheet that you send out along with this packet and I think that would be good for the Regional Office to have a contact person that they could contact for those kinds of things.

MR. BOB GILL:  Shep, the idea and concept seems reasonable and indeed, may be good.  One of the concerns I would have if I was one of those guys doing all this is okay, I’m adding a block in the process to try and smooth the ultimate way, but how fast is the turnaround?  Am I going to get locked in here because you all don’t review it for sixty days or some such thing?  If have that concern based on history or just plain concern, I would be tempted to go without it and take my chances, because I’ll lose in the long process.  How fast does the Fisheries Service respond to the preliminary requests?  I think the concept is good, but if you all don’t have the resources to respond in a reasonable time, it won’t get done.
MR. GRIMES:  I guess I don’t have an answer to that question.  I would defer to the folks at NMFS who would be doing it.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Can I ask a question?  The proposal that Robin made, to put it on the instruction sheet and encourage people to do it, is there something -- Would that not handle the situation?

MR. GRIMES:  Procedurally, I guess I could see someone coming to us and looking for an application package and an instruction sheet, having looked at the regulations and the FMP, and realize that they had to have the Corps permit and they’ll get that instruction sheet and say oops, I guess I should have called before I went to get these other permits and that’s why I think it would be something they would want to see right up front.

Again, I think you just encourage the applicant to do it.  It’s intended to be a good government sort of thing, let’s streamline the process.  We don’t want to end up having to go back and revisit every application because something wasn’t envisioned when they applied to Corps of Engineers or EPA.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  We don’t have a motion on the floor right now regarding Action 2.
MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend to council to incorporate the recommended changes in Action 2.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there a second?  Seconded by Joe.  Any further discussion?  That’s as it’s written here, as I understand it.  All in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  Andy, would you go on to the next?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Moving on to page 9, Action 3, it pertains to the duration of the permit.  We just made a minor change to this.  As part of our existing regulations for revoking, suspending, or modifying permits, we also have as part of that that a permit remains valid unless there’s a change in terms of ownership.

We added that if an aquaculture facility is sold and the permit has not been transferred or the dealership, the actual dealer, is sold, then it would not remain valid.  It’s just essentially clarifying further the intent.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any discussion or recommended actions on IPT suggestions for Action 3, which is on page 9?

MR. HENDRIX:  I move we recommend to the full council to incorporate this change to Preferred Alternative 2.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  It’s seconded by Bob.  Any further discussion on Action 3?

MR. RIECHERS:  Just a clarification.  Explain the dealership portion of this, Andy.  Are you really just saying or the aquaculture facility is sold and did we just get some language that hung around at the back end of that sentence or --

MR. STRELCHECK:  Now that I look at it, I probably need to delete information.  We did, in the proposed rule though, clarify that this would also pertain to seafood dealers that have the permits.  I would recommend striking that “or the dealership is sold”.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Joe, is that a friendly suggestion to your motion?

MR. HENDRIX:  Yes.  It would be “or sold”, right, the permit has not been transferred or sold?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  The words to be deleted would be “the dealership is”, I believe.  Is that okay with you, Bob?  Okay.  Any further discussion on that action?  All in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  Action 4, please.

MR. STRELCHECK:  We made no revisions to Action 4, the species allowed.  Under Action 5, just minor editorial changes.  We clarified that the NOAA Fisheries Service Regional Administrator be the one evaluating aquaculture systems on a case-by-case basis.  I envision Roy sitting at his desk everyday looking at these applications.  In all seriousness, the changes other than that are fairly self explanatory.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  It clarifies some items in Action 5.  Any committee discussion?

MR. GILL:  I move we recommend to the council to adopt the suggested changes in Action 5.

MR. HENDRIX:  Second.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Seconded by Joe.  Any further discussion on Action 5?  All in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  On to Action 6.

MR. STRELCHECK:  For Action 6, once again, we provided some changes just for clarification.  Under the prohibitions pertaining to marine protected areas and reserves and other areas of concern, we specified that those areas, as indicated in Section 50 CFR 622, which is essentially the regulations that are promulgated by the Gulf Council -- It was brought to our attention that Highly Migratory Species is designating HAPC for bluefin tuna in the Gulf of Mexico. 

It will cover a very large area and so the intent -- We didn’t think it was the council’s intent to include areas outside of what’s been designated by the council.  We made that clarification and under -- I would say the other major substantive change is we wanted to clarify that during the review of an aquaculture site that we would look at conflicts with commercial or recreational fishermen or other marine resource users.  Certainly it shouldn’t be limited to just fishermen and so we wanted to broaden that, to ensure that other user groups were accounted for.  The remainder of the changes are just tweaks for clarification.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  Any committee discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  Andy, could you explain again about the bluefin tuna HAPC?  Are you saying that this language would include that or not?

MR. STRELCHECK:  This would exclude Highly Migratory Species designated HAPCs or other areas.  It would be anything in 622 regulations that the council has promulgated through regulatory processes.

MS. MORRIS:  Why would we want to exclude the bluefin tuna HAPC?

MR. STRELCHECK:  It is a very large area of the Gulf of Mexico that would be designated and it encompasses I don’t know how much, but essentially a substantial portion would be precluded from operating and it’s largely pelagic habitat, primarily, rather than benthic habitat.

MS. MORRIS:  You don’t think aquaculture facilities would have a deleterious impact on the pelagic bluefin tuna habitat?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I wouldn’t say that.  You are potentially excluding a significant portion of the EEZ by allowing or prohibiting all HAPCs, regardless of whether they’re in council regulations or not.  This HAPC hasn’t been officially designated at this point, but they are working on an amendment to their plan to do so.

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Andy, I would hate to see an aquaculture facility put into -- There’s two major spawning grounds for bluefin tuna and one of them is in the Gulf of Mexico.  There’s only two and I would hate to see an aquaculture facility allowed in that area.

MR. GRIMES:  Because there would be no blanket prohibition on allowing aquaculture in these areas wouldn’t mean that it was something you could not consider in deciding whether or not to issue the site permit.  Is that right, Mr. Strelcheck?

MR. STRELCHECK:  That’s correct and certainly if that spawning area is an important traditional fishing ground, that’s part of the considerations that we’ve already laid out in a case-by-case review process.

MS. MORRIS:  I would make a motion that the (b) through (e) suggestions be adopted as recommended, but not the change to (a), because I don’t think that we should be restricting (a) to just the council-designated HAPCs.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Let me see if I have a second on that.  Kay seconded that for discussion.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Andy, is it possible for us to see a figure showing the extent of the bluefin tuna HAPC, so we can see where it is and how big it is?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I’ll look for it either to present later in the committee meeting or by full council.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that might help make a decision.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  That was presented at -- It seems like it was at the last council meeting and it was more than half of the entire Gulf of Mexico, as I remember it.  There’s a figure somewhere, Andy.  I thought it was a presentation that we got at the last council meeting, a graphic.

MR. HENDRIX:  I believe the consideration, like Andy and Shep said, is under special management zones that still leaves that open for consideration.  I would like to make a substitute motion that we accept all the suggested revisions under Action 6, Preferred Alternative 3.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there a second to that motion?  His motion was to accept all the suggestions under Action 6, Preferred Alternative 3.

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Seconded by Bobbi.  Any discussion on the motion, the substitute motion?

MR. GILL:  I would like Andy, if you would, to give a little more detail under the item in question, which is (a).  Could you expound on that a little more, please?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Randy Blankenship, who works in our Highly Migratory Species Division in St. Petersburg, was reviewing the aquaculture plan.  I asked him to take a look at the highly migratory species provisions and during his review, he noted that we were prohibiting siting of facilities in HAPCs.

He brought it to my attention that for bluefin tuna in particular that there’s a proposal right now for an HAPC that would encompass nearly half of the Gulf of Mexico.  The interpretation we as an IPT had was that it probably wasn’t the council’s intent to eliminate half of the Gulf of Mexico from consideration for aquaculture siting and so we made the modification that it would only pertain to our regulations and not to regulations as they relate to highly migratory species.

MR. SIMPSON:  I got it now.  It was at my meeting a couple of weeks ago that Blankenship made that presentation.  Mike, you might remember it, that graphic that he showed.

DR. CRABTREE:  It is in our briefing book.  HMS is giving a presentation on their amendment.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Do you have a tab number for us?

DR. CRABTREE:  It looks like it’s in K-3.  I’m trying to see if that’s it.  Yes.  If you look in Tab K-3, there’s a PowerPoint presentation, in Slide Number 14.  It is a huge area.  It is probably half of the Gulf of Mexico, if you look at it.  Although it looks to me like a lot of it is in water that’s thousands of meters deep, but it is a very large area.

MR. RIECHERS:  Unless I’m looking at the wrong J-4, which I could be -- I’m going back to the Preferred Alternative 3 and the motion on the board.  The current motion on the board, I think, still has habitat areas of particular concern and I think it’s reversed.  There’s not a strikethrough in that sentence and so it hasn’t been deleted by the IPT or suggested to be deleted, at least according to the thing that I’m looking at here.
CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  It says as specified in 50 CFR 622, which I believe is what the council has designated.

MR. RIECHERS:  That’s following up artificial reef areas as specified and so I’m --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I took it as modifying all that list.

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s a modifier to the complete list?  All right.

MS. MORRIS:  What we’re arguing about here is whether we should exclude a planned HAPC for bluefin tuna from aquaculture facility siting and people are keying into the fact that it’s a large area and it includes a lot of area and we wouldn’t want to exclude that large an area from aquaculture production, but I think if it’s an HAPC and it’s important to bluefin tuna spawning and reproduction that it’s a perfectly legitimate reason to not have it be an eligible area for siting for aquaculture.  There’s plenty of other areas in the Gulf that will be open to aquaculture and I have no discomfort at all with excluding aquaculture from that proposed HAPC.  I encourage you to vote against the substitute motion.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further discussion on the motion on the board?

MR. GILL:  I think Kay brought up an issue at least that I was unaware, that there may be a subset spawning area in particular.  Now, I don’t know that that’s the entire Gulf, but it would seem to me that there’s some validity to that side of it, but I do not support wiping out the entire area of the EEZ in the Gulf, which would effectively destroy all this amendment, on -- It’s kind of like EFH.  

If you have it for the entire area, you really haven’t said much, but if there’s a particular subset that is a unique spawning ground, as Kay suggested, I think that might have some merit, but unless we have identification of that, it’s hard to go down that road.  I support it as it stands, just because the alternative, if we do the proposed HAPC, there will be no area left.

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s my understanding that there are two in the world.  How much more important can that be?  There are two major spawning areas for bluefin tuna.  I’m seeing people shake their heads no and is that not true?

DR. BOB SHIPP:  First of all, bluefin tuna is circumtropical.  There are many areas in other oceans where they spawn.  In the Gulf of Mexico, the two prime spawning areas that I’m familiar with is one off the mouth of the Mississippi River and the other is in the Florida Straits.  There are two, but they’re fairly well identified and as Bob said -- I don’t have the details on the top of my head, but as Bob said, we could create a subset within the HAPC.  The rest of the HAPC is primarily for larval distribution.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Glen Delaney was one of the ICCAT commissioners.  Could we have him maybe perhaps say a couple of words as far as bluefin tuna and the importance of this spawning area?  He is part of these decisions that are being made.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Glen, if you would care to.  You’re certainly not obliged to, but I’ll give you thirty seconds there at the mic and I appreciate it.

MR. GLEN DELANEY:  This is, trust me, unsolicited.  What is the question?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Spawning areas in the Gulf of Mexico I think is the topic, of bluefin tuna.

MR. DELANEY:  There are two spawning populations of bluefin tuna in the Atlantic Ocean.  One population spawns in the Mediterranean and the other spawns in the Gulf of Mexico.  Spawning has been identified on a very limited basis outside of the Gulf of Mexico, but the areas where spawning has been identified by the most recent research done by Barbara Block on the west coast, and she’s from Stanford, I believe, indicates that there are -- The area described by the HAPC is area that defines the spawning area for bluefin.  

It’s not just the larval area.  This is based on her most recent paper.  That’s what the limits of that HAPC have been based on.  That’s the most current science, based on her tagging and observations of the fish in the Gulf.  As Bob also said, there are other populations of bluefin tuna, southern bluefin, and populations that exist in the Pacific, but in the Atlantic, there are two spawning areas.
MS. WALKER:  A question for clarification, Madam Chairman.  The substitute motion I thought includes Preferred Alternative 3, all of them, (a) through (e), as they’re written before us and the original motion did away with (a).

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I think it did away with the change in (a).

MS. MORRIS:  Right.  The original motion accepted all of the suggested changes in (b) through (e), but did not accept the limiting change in (a), which limits it only to HAPCs adopted by the council.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further discussion?  

MR. HENDRIX:  The substitute motion includes special management zones.  That means the Regional Administrator can consider any zone he wants to that’s a special management zone.  If he decided to include tuna HAPC, he could do it.

MS. WALKER:  A question then.  Are special management zones -- That’s not a change.  That’s in Julie’s original motion.  Special management zones is in there, correct?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Yes, it is, but, Andy, would you like to clarify that?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Let me clarify it.  We have a special management zone off of Alabama that has gear restrictions.  That’s what we’re intending to mean by special management zones and not a more generic sense.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  I’m probably the only member not on this --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I think there’s two of you, Bob and you.

MR. PERRET:  Bob and I are not members and Shepherd says I’m being uncharacteristically quiet.  Well, I’m not on the committee, but I can’t help but -- The spawning areas for the bluefin, I would assume that would have to be considered as essential fish habitat and the language that’s in the motion, that the RA may deny if it’s significant risk to essential fish habitat -- To me, that takes care of the bluefin spawning areas.  Am I incorrect in that assumption?

MR. GRIMES:  Like I had asked Mr. Strelcheck and he responded earlier, the agency will have the ability to consider impacts to this area regardless of whether you make it a blanket prohibition.  The problem is you make it a blanket prohibition here and all of a sudden, you have eliminated half of the Gulf of Mexico from areas where this can occur.

As Dr. Crabtree mentioned, looking at the presentation, which you’re all going to get in full council, I presume, most of that area is in really, really deep water and not somewhere you’re likely to see aquaculture, but there is a strip off it right off the coast of Louisiana, where it comes the closest, where it’s going to have the biggest effect.

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to clarify that I don’t disagree with Glen Delaney.  Spawning probably does occur throughout the Gulf, but the area of concentration, where spawning is concentrated, is off the mouth of the river and that’s an area that could be designated.  That would be the one area where it’s shallow enough where someone may want to consider putting a mariculture.  There does need to be a mechanism to protect that area and as Corky said, I think we’ve got it.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I believe we’re getting a graphic up here on the board.
MR. SIMPSON:  While you’re getting it up there, what Bob says is true.  On that Graphic Number 15, Slide Number 15, it shows it right off the mouth of the Mississippi, the highest concentration, according to Franks, Hoffmayer, and Comyns, in larval distribution.  It’s right off the mouth.  Then another one looks like about the Texas Flower Gardens and then another one out in the middle.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  We have a motion.  Take a look at the map and we can go back to the motion on the board.  Any questions on the map or anymore specifications we need?  Seeing none, we’ll go back to the substitute motion.  Any further discussion on the substitute motion?  All in favor of the substitute motion please say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion fails.
We’re back to the original motion.  We would like a show of hands.  Those who voted aye in the previous vote, who were in favor of the substitute motion, please raise your hand; those who voted against please raise your hand.  I stand corrected.  That motion passed.  The substitute motion passed.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Going on to Action 7 on page 11, we made two changes.  One is we clarified that recreational and commercial fishing would be prohibited within a restricted access zone, but this wouldn’t include offshore aquaculture as defined.  We also added a marking requirement for the restricted access zone that would require buoys on each corner of the zone and that the device or buoy would have to be clearly marked with the words “Restricted Access”, which is misspelled in this version, in block letters at least four inches high and of contrasting colors to the floating device.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any comments on the IPT’s recommendations on Action 7?  Any motion on that?

MR. HENDRIX:  I move we accept the changes to Action 7.

MR. MINTON:  How did you come up with four inches?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  It’s seconded by Bill.

MR. STRELCHECK:  We looked at existing marking requirements for some of our other trap fisheries.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any discussion?

MR. GRIMES:  Those are thought to be reasonably visible.  It’s balancing between how big do you make the letters and how small.  That’s a balance that’s been struck in the past.  It’s something that you could readily see from a reasonable distance.

MR. MINTON:  Where’s the Coast Guard at?  Are they not here today?  I would just want to see what the Coast Guard had to say about four inches as opposed to six.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is anybody from the Coast Guard -- Hello?  Four inches compared to six inches?  It’s the first time we’ve had a vote on this.  Vernon, can you repeat your question for him, please?

MR. MINTON:  The question started off just basically how did the committee come to four inches as opposed to six or eight or whatever.  I just wanted to find out if Coast Guard had a comment on whether this was an appropriate size for this type of a marking.

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  I’m Lieutenant Commander Carmen DeGeorge from New Orleans and so four to six inches -- I’m sorry and can you brief that up again?  I wasn’t tracking that conversation.  I’m sorry.

MR. MINTON:  It just says that the boundaries will be marked with signage of letters at least four inches high and I just wonder if that’s big enough.
LCDR DEGEORGE:  Four inches high for a marker?  That’s pretty small.  That’s very small.

MR. GRIMES:  These would be letters on a buoy.  Markers on channel buoys and such, how big are they, generally?  Do you know?

LCDR DEGEORGE:  I’m not a buoy boat guy, but I’m thinking six inches is mostly like a standard letter, like a six-inch letter.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further comments?  Any suggested changes to Action 7?

MR. HENDRIX:  I’ll have to ask Mr. Strelcheck, do you think there’s any opposition to changing it to six inches?  It would be nice to comply with the aids to navigation, as designated by the Coast Guard.  I would move we change that to six inches.

MR. MINTON:  Second.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  We have a motion on the board.  It could be an amendment to that motion, if you like.  You’re amending the motion to say --

MR. HENDRIX:  Let’s amend the motion to say six inches.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  That would be a friendly amendment.  Joe made the motion and so it’s a friendly amendment to his own motion.  You can take it out of the amendment phase and just put “changing four inches to six inches”.  The same person made the amendment as made the motion and so we’re taking it as a friendly.  Just put a comma and delete the word “amendment”.  Does that work?  All in favor of the motion as it stands on the board say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passed.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Moving on to Action 8 --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Excuse me just a second.  Bobbi has a question.

MS. WALKER:  I’m sorry, Madam Chairman, but I had a question on Action 7.  I know that we had a lot of discussion about these buffer zones or areas and some of the fishermen have come up and complained about these areas being too big and do we have any idea as to how big these permitted zones will be and the way that the revisions are written, if the zone is outside of the cages, are we then giving the aquaculture sector the ability to fish within those zones and not necessarily the nets?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I’ll answer the second question first.  There is a prohibition, I believe, under the operational requirements for possessing or retaining wild fish within the restricted access zone.  No, we’re not allowing that.

With regard to your first question, it will be contingent, obviously, on the individual facility, how big the facility is proposed to be, and ultimately that collaborative effort with NOAA Fisheries Service and the Army Corps in determining the size of the footprint for that particular facility, but we have nothing in the plan that would restrict the size of the facility as it stands now.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Or the size of the footprint.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Or the size of the footprint of the facility.

MS. WALKER:  It could be ten miles or fifteen miles.  There is no restriction?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I guess it could be.  Hypothetically, it could be.  Practically speaking, it’s very unlikely, given that the Army Corps is going to review and permit the facility and determine how much of an area is going to be needed to conduct the operation.

MS. WALKER:  Can we help the public understand and myself, how big could that be?  Is it 500 feet?  Are we talking a hundred feet?  Are we talking a mile?  Can we give them some idea as to how much area?  Are we calling the footprint what they’re actually leasing or where they’re going to operate and then does the footprint include the area that they will not have access to or is it going to be the footprint and then area outside of that?  Can’t we give the public some idea?

MR. HENDRIX:  It would be based upon where the anchors are set, holding the aquaculture net pens in place.  That size is not miles.  It’s a matter of hundreds of yards and so we’re not -- It’s unlikely that either the Corps of Engineers or NOAA Fisheries would permit a site that was miles by miles, unless they had some major justification for it.  At this point in the stage of development of this process, those size sites are not going to be approved, for a variety of reasons.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further comment?  We’ve finished Action 7 and we’ll go on to Action 8.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Action 8 is at the bottom of page 11 and carrying on to the top and middle of page 12.  We’ve talked about the first change for several meetings now and once again, the planning team was reviewing the provision for an annual standardized report and we went through all of the essentially recordkeeping and reporting requirements that are specified as part of this action and so essentially suboptions (b) through (p), which is fifteen or twenty suboptions, and we still believe that the report itself, requiring that annual report, is going to be redundant with more timely in-season reporting requirements.

We’re recommending the elimination of the annual standardized report, but to somewhat address the information that would be provided as part of that report, we are suggesting that for Suboptions (c)(1), (c)(2), and (d), that those be modified to include a reporting requirement.
If during the year there’s no escapements and there’s no entanglements and there’s no pathogen episodes reported to us during the year, they essentially have to report to us that they did not document any of the events from occurring.  It’s essentially letting us know that they didn’t submit information because nothing happened to trigger that information.

A lot of the other information, in terms of an annual report that’s required under the suboptions, really wasn’t pertinent to a report.  They were recordkeeping requirements and so therefore wouldn’t be a part of a report to submit.  That was our rationale for eliminating Suboption (a).

Throughout this entire Preferred Alternative 2, we had included in the discussion the reporting requirements and that those would be electronic in most cases.  I discussed that at the last meeting, but we also will allow some of this information to be submitted via phone.  When we review the proposed rule, a lot of those details have now been added to the proposed rule, in terms of what methodology will be used to submit this information.  Throughout these alternatives, we’ve specified the reporting medium.

Skipping over to Number (5), this provision was modified.  There’s essentially some additional details that we wanted to provide and be provided in terms of fish being harvested and sold and so we added a provision to report the -- The number of fish sold was deleted and replaced with a requirement to provide an estimated average weight of fish sold in addition to the other reporting requirements, which includes pounds sold and the value of the product sold.

Then under Suboption (h), I talked about earlier there’s a landing requirement for seventy-two-hour notice.  There’s also a harvest requirement for seventy-two-hour notice.  In addition to that, we’re recommending a seventy-two-hour notice requirement for any fingerlings that are going to be transported offshore to an aquaculture facility and to be stocked in that facility.  Those are the major changes.  There are certainly some other changes that are also included to help clarify.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Discussion on Action 8?

MR. GILL:  Andy, on Subsection (g), why did you all choose to require that it be to the nearest tenth of a pound?

MR. STRELCHECK:  What we want to be able to do is calculate at least a general number of fish that were sold and so the more accurate we can make the poundage estimate, the more informative it will be to us, rather than just providing a rounded weight.

MR. GILL:  You do recognize, one, that it’s rather difficult, when you have a substantial number of fish, to get an accurate tenth of a pound weight for the total, but secondly, if it was to the pound and you divided by all the numbers of fish in there, it would make no difference anyway.  I’m thinking you’re looking for a degree of accuracy that really makes no sense.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Let me clarify.  The quantities of fish that are going to be sold here, we previously were requiring them to report both numbers and pounds of fish sold.  We didn’t think it was practical to provide the total number of fish sold.  The dealer certainly will be most interested in providing the total weight of fish that they’re purchasing.

In order for us to get a general estimate of the number of fish that we’re sold, we’re asking just for an average weight of those fish to be sold.  We’re not expecting that the entire sample of all fish be used to generate that average weight, but a general average weight for estimating that information.

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Andy, for these reports via telephone, that doesn’t really leave any sort of a paper trail or anything that could be looked at later on, does it?  Or are these reports going to be written down by somebody as they come in?

MR. STRELCHECK:  We’ve been already discussing with our information technology staff and the intent would be to develop a reporting system.  There would be landings transactions similar to the IFQ system and so it would be an online system, but as part of that, there would be information that could be reported electronically.

The phone system is essentially an addition to that.  We certainly think it would be ideal to submit it electronically, but if it is called in by phone, it would be entered into some sort of database at that point.

MR. TEEHAN:  Then just an ignorant question.  I noticed that “World Organization of Animal Health” has been crossed out and replaced by “OIE” and what is that?

MR. STRELCHECK:  That acronym actually had been used previously and I’m sure Mike Rubino probably could shed more light on it than I, but that is evidently the acronym for the World Health Organization.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Mike, could you tell us what OIE means?  Not right now?  Okay.  If anybody finds out, come back to full council with that piece of information, please.

MR. TEEHAN:  Just a suggestion.  If somebody does find out what it is, you probably ought to spell it out and then put “OIE” in parentheses, so that everyone knows what it is.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  Any further discussion on Action 8?  Any committee recommendation?

MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend to council incorporation of all the changes under Action 8.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there a second?

MR. HENDRIX:  Second.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Seconded by Joe.  Any further discussion on Action 8?  Seeing none, all in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  It passed.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Action 9 is at the bottom of page 15.  We had previously specified optimum yield as sixty-four million pounds.  We clarified that the unit of weight would be in whole weight.  I guess neglected to mention in the operational requirements that we did make a revision that would require all cultured product to be landed whole and so that would be consistent with that provision.

There’s also -- Although it’s a minor detail, it certainly has a big change in meaning.  We added, under the essentially production cap provision, that the 20 percent would apply to the maximum level of optimum yield and so you can produce no more than 20 percent of sixty-four million pounds, or whatever optimum yield level the council specifies.

Previously, the way it would have worked is if there was one operation and they were producing 100 percent of optimum yield, then they essentially couldn’t meet this provision and so they would account for the entire optimum yield and so we wanted to specify that it’s based on the entire sixty-four million pounds and not some subset of that total poundage.

Then the other provision that we added was that juvenile fish produced at a hatchery in the Gulf of Mexico EEZ would not be counted toward optimum yield or the production restriction, because those fish would ultimately be accounted for once they’re harvested and landed and sold to a facility.  If another operation buys hatchery fish from a facility in the EEZ, that’s not going to count towards the optimum yield.  It’s only when those fish are cultured and ultimately landed and sold onshore that those are going to count toward optimum yield.

MR. GRIMES:  One question.  Whole weight would refer to eviscerated, but otherwise head and fins intact?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Andy, what was the IPT’s direction or thought?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Whole weight would mean essentially the whole fish is intact.

MR. GRIMES:  The other thing is the number -- (a) down at the bottom is no individual corporation or other entity can produce more than 20 percent of OY.  Technically, it would be no individual corporation or entity can be permitted to produce more than OY.  Generally speaking, OY is not something that applies to the public.  It applies to the council and the council sets whatever regulations, which are intended to contain the fishery to harvesting OY.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  You have some suggested language?  Does that need to be changed, to go along with Shep’s recommendation?  If we did that, we would add “be permitted to” after “or entity”?  Would it be “can be permitted to” rather than “produce more than”?  We don’t have an action item, but if somebody was to make a motion and wanted to include the suggestion by Shep, they would be welcome to do so at this time.  We’re on Action 9.

MR. HENDRIX:  On Action 9, approval of all the changes, the editorial revisions, as well as include, after --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  After “no individual corporation or other entity can” --

MR. HENDRIX:  Can be permitted to produce more than 20 percent of the maximum level.  Is that correct?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  There’s a motion on the board with a second by Bob.  Any discussion on the motion?  Seeing no discussion, all in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  Action 10.
MS. MORRIS:  I wanted to offer a motion to switch our preferred alternative in terms of the number of million pounds in OY.  Would now be the time to do that or do you want to wait until we’re done with the IPT recommendations to go back to that?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I think now is a good time, because the last action item doesn’t really have to do with that.

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to make a motion that we switch our preferred alternative to suboption (b), thirty-two million pounds, half of the amount that is currently in the preferred alternative.  If I can get a second, I’ll give a rationale.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Kay seconds that.  Julie, can you help us get it on the board?

MS. MORRIS:  The preferred alternative would be suboption (b), thirty-two million pounds.  We’ve had this discussion about what the size of OY should be in the past and I’ve always advocated the idea that we should start small and learn and make changes and iterate as we grow and I really feel like sixty-four million pounds is too much.  Thirty-two million pounds is already an unbelievable amount of harvest from aquaculture from this starting point and we can always adjust upward if we need to in the future.

In response to all of the public comment we’ve had and all of the concerns about what we don’t know about pollution and escapes and disease, I think a more modest approach to OY is in order and that’s my rationale for this motion.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  There’s a motion on the board.  Further discussion on the motion?

MR. HENDRIX:  I would speak in opposition to the motion.  The whole purpose of this plan is to create a new industry in the Gulf and to produce a significant amount of seafood.  It’s going to require a large investment on the part of the parties that get into this and it would be broken down at this point to a relatively small production number, from the standpoint of the investment required.  I would speak against the motion.

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Sorry I’m late, guys.  I had to stay in Baton Rouge for a while today.  Julie, that also -- We just passed a 20 percent rule, too.  That brings it down to six million pounds.  No one corporation can have more than 20 percent of it and so that’s going to very effectively shut down a lot of people that want to get into operation.

Six million pounds is not a lot for one of these farms when they really get moving and so we’ve effectively just slowed down the people who might want to get in it.  I think everybody sits here thinking there’s going to be a rise of people that jump into this industry and that’s not going to be.  There’s going to be a few test cases and a few people that get in, but it’s going to be a lot of money to start this and I would oppose the motion as well, because I think it’s going to hinder development, period.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Further discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to support the motion.  Thirty-two million pounds is an awful lot of fish and I think we do need to -- Even six million pounds is a lot of fish coming in.  We have no idea what these aquaculture units are going to be able to stand up to.  I don’t know of one that has survived something like a Katrina or even a Gustav.  I would rather start with a small amount and see what’s going to happen.  If they pass the hurricane test and the pollution test, then raise it, but I just don’t -- It’s like you hear that it’s a new industry and I think we’ve got to start small.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Further discussion?  Seeing none, we have a motion on the board to change our preferred alternative to Suboption (b), thirty-two million pounds and all in favor please raise your hand; all opposed please raise your hand.  The motion fails.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Action 10 is the framework procedures provision.  We made several changes to this.  We’re recommending that instead of an annual advisory panel meeting that the council has at least a bi-annual meeting.  They wouldn’t be required to have an annual meeting, but certainly could have them if they so choose, but this would provide a little bit of additional flexibility and not knowing how quickly this industry would develop, it would not necessarily be binding on the council to have this AP meet on a more regular basis if it was not necessary to meet.

Under (f), within the action, we revised essentially how the public input process would work and it states the council will review and consider the advisory panel’s recommendations and hold a public hearing to obtain comments on the advisory panel’s report.  After public input, the council would determine if changes to aquaculture management measures or maximum sustainable yield or optimum yield are warranted.
If they are, then the council would develop a regulatory amendment, after which they may convene their economic panel or SSC to provide additional advice prior to taking final action on the regulatory amendment.  Then the council will provide an opportunity for public input when taking final action.  

Then the last change, it’s a minor detail, but we wanted to indicate that the regulations themselves will be drafted and implemented by regulatory amendment and not through a notice.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any comments or recommendations on Action 10 IPT changes?

MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend to council to incorporate the changes recommended by the IPT in Action 10.

MR. HENDRIX:  Second.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  It’s moved and seconded to include the changes from the IPT for Action 10.  Any further discussion on this?  Seeing no discussion, all in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.
MR. STRELCHECK:  Shep brought it to my attention that he had mentioned something earlier that we had failed to discuss and so I’ll let Shep talk about that.

MR. GRIMES:  That was just my comment with regard to the Federal Register notice that we would publish regarding notice of receipt of a permit application.  Mr. Hendrix made the motion that we accept those changes regarding the notice, but I didn’t hear any specific discussion agreeing to what I had mentioned, which was in addition to the notice that we’re considering it, we’ll get public comment on it and we’ll issue a second notice when we issue the permit, saying we actually issued the permit.  Otherwise, the public wouldn’t be notified, because only the permit applicant would receive the permit.  

It’s just something we would publish in the Federal Register, just as we do with exempted fishing permits, that we have issued this.  I think at this time it would also lay out that here are the coordinates and here’s where the facility would be sited and let the public know.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  If we wanted to go with your recommendation, we would amend our notice of intent section on page 3?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, you would just include that upon issuance -- Actually, if you look at page 3 --

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Joe may be able to --

MR. HENDRIX:  The comment I understood, Shep, was this is the standard procedure of normally when you do the notice and that you intended to do the same for that.  That’s the reason I didn’t say anything.

MR. GRIMES:  As long as it’s understood that you did intend that this second notice would be issued.

MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, I understood that to be standard procedure, that you would notice that there had been a permit issued, right, a second notice?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, a second notice.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Does the committee understand that, that as we passed it the intention was that there would be a second notice, as part of the standard procedure?

MR. GRIMES:  It sounds like it.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Hearing no dissent, we’re going to take a five-minute break.  We have until 4:30 and I understand we might use that time and so we’ll take a five-minute break.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Please come back from recess and we’ll continue on with the joint committee.  I think most of you all are in the room.  The next item is Summary of Public Hearing Comments, Tab J, Number 5(a) to (e).
SUMMARY OF PUBLIC HEARING COMMENTS
DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  Madam Chair, may I summarize last night’s comments first?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Please.

DR. SIMMONS:  We had approximately sixty people attend the public comment and question-and-answer session last night.  Fourteen people stated comments for the record on the Aquaculture FMP and several of the council members stayed throughout this time, from 5:00 to 7:00, and listened in more detail and so I’m going to just list some of the questions and concerns that I heard last night and not go into great detail or recognize any specific groups.  Some of these are overlapping and, again, they’re not in any specific order.

Some of the things that came up last night were the antibiotics, biologics, and other chemicals that would be released into the water, the amount of research that has been completed on offshore aquaculture, that cultured fish could potentially negatively impact the local economics of the Gulf fishing communities, because of the high optimum yield of sixty-four million pounds.

Some of the other concerns were the feed released and high quantities and then the nitrogen levels could increase and affect the quality of the water, worries about big corporations dominating all the wealth and not being held responsible for any problems that they might have created, the additional carbon footprint of transporting and maintaining cultured species in cages and pens, the competition for bait fish and closures in inshore fisheries, job loss due to reduced commercial fishing and competition, the siting of the facility and the adequate placement of it in shallow water.  One person said they thought it should be greater than a hundred feet.

Pollution and the general waste that an aquaculture facility might potentially produce, the export of cultured produce to foreign countries and one of the questions was could they make the product stay in the U.S. and I think this was addressed last night.

The spread of disease from potential pathogens to the wild stock, feed and bait fish consumption, but a regulation of this as a primary food source, moving forward too quickly, the culture of overfished species could lead to potential detriment of the resource, if those were cultured.

A high number of fish in the pens and more operator responsibility and liability should be given to the permit holder or corporation, aquaculture facility corporation, and continued information and better development of the environmental impact statement and the FMP.

Some folks mentioned the problems with freshwater aquaculture and felt those would be magnified in the Gulf, with the low dissolved oxygen, antibiotics, and overfeeding.  Does the Gulf Council have the authority to regulate offshore aquaculture?  This was discussed in great detail and came up several times last night.

Many felt the council was not looking out for the general public, but the private corporation.  Many people were concerned about the user conflicts and the restricted access zones for navigation of fishing vessels and the numerous hurricanes in the Gulf that could wash the net pens and cages up on the beach and who would be responsible for removing them?

The creation of dead zones in addition to what already exists in the Gulf, due to the nitrogen levels, and one question that was discussed was who was responsible for the removal of the oil and/or natural gas platform if it was no longer operating, but an aquaculture facility had begun putting cages or net pens adjacent to that platform?

One other thing that was mentioned is an additional cost/benefit analysis and I think -- Another big issue that was suggested was would it be better to wait until national standards are developed for aquaculture throughout the country, instead of just going and approaching it from the Gulf in federal waters.  Madam Chairman, this concludes my report of the question and comment period from last night.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Are there any other public hearings that we haven’t had summarized at previous meetings?

DR. SIMMONS:  I just wanted to turn your attention to Tab J, Number 5 and just state for the record that on Tab J, Number 5, if you look at Tab J, Number 5(a), in February of 2004, those were the scoping documents.  We held seven public hearings and 134 people attended and I’m not going to summarize those comments, but they’re available for your review under Tab J, Number 5(a).

It’s the same with Tab J, Number 5(b).  We held seven public hearings and no one attended any of those and so those comments are obviously not available.  Tab J, Number 5(c), December of 2007, five public hearings were held and 234 people came to those and spoke.

Tab J, Number 5 is February of 2008.  We had one public hearing and twenty people presented comments at that.  In July of 2008, we have Tab J, Number 5(e).  We had one public hearing and twelve people attended that hearing and spoke on the Aquaculture FMP.  Those are available for your review and many of them have already been available in previous briefing books.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you, Carrie.  Any questions on the public hearing comments?  Seeing none, the next item we added was Tab J, Number 7, written comments.  

SUMMARY OF WRITTEN COMMENTS
MR. STRELCHECK:  As I mentioned earlier, the comment period for the environmental impact statement ended yesterday, close of business.
CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Did you mean to go there yet, before Tab J-7, Written Comments?  We said written comments first, on Tab J, Number 7.

DR. SIMMONS:  We’re just jumping out of order a little bit here and sorry.  Tab J, Number 7 is a summary of written comments that we received from August through October 23, 2008.  Those were emails.  Those were emails that were sent to the council.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I think Tab J, Number 7(a) was a report.

DR. SIMMONS:  That was a report from the question-and-answer session and public comment that was held in October, on October 7, I believe, in Louisiana, in New Orleans, for your review.  

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  That was the Sea Grant-sponsored stakeholder conflict resolution forum?

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any comments?

MR. PEARCE:  Madam Chair, I’ve got some comments about that.  I attended that forum.  On October 7, we had, in Louisiana, a stakeholder’s conflict resolution forum on offshore aquaculture.  The goal of that forum was to find possible benefits and items of concern and get consensus on those particular items.
It’s part of your package, but most of the items that we went through, the items of concern -- I would like to go through them, so you can hear it.  This is Louisiana people talking about aquaculture. 

We came to consensus on -- Recommendation Number 1 was food safety concerns must be fully considered and addressed in any aquaculture program in this country and I think we addressed that in our plan.

Recommendation Consensus Number 2 was if abandoned and oil and gas platforms are to be used for aquaculture, existing removal and liability requirements should be maintained.  I think we have addressed that in our program.

Number 3 was siting procedures need appropriate public input.  They wanted to have input on the siting arrangements.  Consensus Number 4 was for offshore aquaculture to be serviced in Louisiana, we must maintain commercial waterfront access for traditional fisheries and near-shore infrastructure needs and local social, economic, and cultural concerns must be determined as analyzed.

Recommendation Number 5 was appropriate commitments to marketing traditional fisheries must be maintained, to ensure that farmed fish do not displace wild-caught seafood products, as well as to maintain the wild fisheries culture and heritage.

Number 6 is the State of Louisiana should consider developing its own system for involvement in permitting offshore aquaculture facilities and Number 7 is extreme caution should be exercised and standards established to minimize impacts on non-harvested and prey species and to minimize disease impacts on wild fish stocks.

Number 8 is mitigation and bonding procedures should be established to address the impacts of aquaculture.  Number 9 is extreme caution should be exercised to ensure that no genetic impact will occur to indigenous and wild fish stocks.  Number 10 is Louisiana should ensure that it fully participates in the discussion of offshore aquaculture, to ensure the protection of its natural resources.  This includes pursuit of pilot aquaculture projects to document potential impacts.

Number 11 is to conduct a joint pilot project with university, state, and the commercial seafood community to develop commercial data.  Experienced commercial managers should be employed in the project, so as to garner the most accurate data.

Number 12 is the offshore aquaculture stakeholders should continue to meet and monitor this issue.  Site visits and other activities should be developed to provide more information to the group.  Number 13 is a fact-finding trip with delegates from the offshore aquaculture stakeholders group should be arranged to go to the State of Maine to inspect aquaculture facilities there and to talk with the traditional coastal stakeholders about aquaculture impacts.  To avoid stage managing, the trip should be arranged between the Sea Grant programs in the two states.

Those were the items of concern that we came to consensus on.  The possible benefits we came to consensus on were successful offshore aquaculture would help meet increasing consumer demand for seafood.  Benefit 2 is domestic seafood production from offshore aquaculture could reduce this country’s trade deficit.

Number 3, if offshore aquaculture is successful, considerable local and state economic benefits may be realized.  Number 4, offshore aquaculture could provide year-round access to native species.  Number 5 is successful offshore aquaculture would create jobs and 6 is offshore aquaculture may help maintain the heritage and culture of the Louisiana fishery, with a reliable, affordable native fish supply.

Number 7, successful offshore aquaculture would likely reduce fishing pressure on wild stocks and Number 8, farm-raised, unlike wild-harvested fish, can be certified as organic.  Number 9, most people would likely prefer local aquaculture-produced seafood over foreign imported seafood.  Number 10 is successful offshore aquaculture would create independence from imported products.

I also think it’s important for you to know who attended this particular hearing or who was invited to attend and who attended: Lara Ballard, CCA; Barney Callahan, Louisiana Wildlife Federation; David Cresson, Coastal Conservation Association; Woody Crews, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries Hunting and Fishing Council; A.J. Fabre, Louisiana Shrimp Association; Myron Fischer, Charterboat Association; Clint Guidry, Louisiana Shrimp Association; Miriam Juban, Louisiana Restaurant Association; Randy Pausina, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and Fisheries; myself; Cynthia Sarthou, Gulf Restoration Network; Charlie Smith, Charterboat Association; Mike Voisin, Motivatit Seafoods.

Invited, but did not attend, were: Benny Rouselle, Louisiana Department of Natural Resources; Keith Saucier, Louisiana Wildlife Federation; Marianne Cufone, Fish Programs, Food and Water Watch.

The facilitator was Gerald Horst of Sea Grant and the presenters at the function were Sebastian Bell, to talk about the Maine Aquaculture Association situation; John Hauck, LSU School of Veterinary Medicine; Tom McIlwain, Gulf Coast Research Lab; Mike Rubino, NOAA; Mike Tringali, Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission; and Chuck Wilson, Louisiana Sea Grant College Program.

All in all, the program was a very taxing day-long program, but we did come to consensus on some items and we began discussion, at least at the Louisiana level, on the potential benefits and concerns of aquaculture and so I thought it was a well worth program to have and I think we should look at more of those in different states and different areas.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  The next item on the agenda is Comments Received on the Draft Programmatic EIS.

COMMENTS RECEIVED ON THE DRAFT PROGRAMMATIC EIS
MR. STRELCHECK:  As I mentioned, the comment period ended yesterday on the EIS.  I believe everybody should have been emailed today a summary of those comments.  This certainly isn’t intended to take the place of those comments.  What I tried to do is go through and highlight some of the major points from each of the letters and emails that we received, but certainly more detail is provided in many of these letters and should be reviewed and considered.

Overall, during the comment period, we received comments from ten organizations or city governments.  In addition to this, we received nineteen form letters and one petition with 5,773 signatures opposed to the plan.  A comment was also submitted by the Chairman of the House of Representatives Committee on Natural Resources and two additional comments were received from the general public.

In terms of the comments received, we received a letter from the Mote Marine Laboratory in Sarasota, Florida.  This was a letter in support.  They believe that time is of the essence for developing an aquaculture industry and they felt the U.S. was lagging behind other countries in the development of aquaculture.

With regard to the nineteen form letters received, they indicated that they believe the council was rushing development of this fishery management plan and they listed six concerns that they had pertaining to the plan and those included use of endangered and threatened species or species of concern, the lack of buffer zones around essential fish habitat, the lack of compensation for a public resource.

They felt that strict environmental requirements for pollution were lacking from the plan and they wanted the council to prevent use of oil and gas platforms and they also felt that it was important to provide additional discussion regarding the use of prey in feed.

The letter from Rahall, U.S. Representative Natural Resources Committee, urged the council to discontinue development of the fishery management plan.  He indicated that they believe the National Marine Fisheries Service lacked the authority to regulate aquaculture and that the plan that was being developed was counter to national legislation.

A letter was received from the Villages of Islands in Islamorada, Florida.  It was a resolution in opposition to the fishery management plan.  They stated that they believed the plan lacked detail study of environmental and economic impacts.  They wanted the plan to provide standards for effluent monitoring and drug use.  They were concerned that the plan failed to provide safeguards for processing feeds.

They believed the Clean Water Act was inadequate for dealing with offshore aquaculture.  They wanted the council to include a provision for identification of escaped or farm-raised fish and they indicated that the plan does not require the best available technology to minimize escapes.  They also wanted to ensure funding would be available in the event of unexpected environmental harm and lastly, they didn’t believe the plan protected competing interest groups.

The Ocean Conservancy submitted a twenty-six-page letter and they had four major concerns with the plan.  Their concerns were they felt the council has overstepped its authority under the Magnuson Act, that the plan undercuts legislation proposed at the national level, that environmental and liability provisions are insufficient, and that overall, the environmental impact is legally deficient and fails to meet minimum requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act and Endangered Species Act.
In particular, they felt that all reasonable cumulative effects had not been analyzed and that in some cases the range of alternatives was too narrow and that various points in the FMP they believe were unfounded, based on unfounded assumptions and incomplete information.

They did submit as part of their comments an extensive list of references discussing environmental impacts of aquaculture and indicated that many of these had been overlooked or had not been included in the FMP and that they should be included in the FMP.

We received a letter from the East Coast Shellfish Grower’s Association, which represents about a hundred shellfish growers from Maine to Florida.  They supported the plan, but they encouraged the council to encourage shellfish culture in addition to finfish culture.

They questioned why the council was limiting renewal to five years rather than ten years, since ten years was the duration a permit was initially issued.  They also asked that the council consider allowing culture of non-native species that have already become established in the Gulf, such as the green-lipped mussel.

They supported the council’s preferred alternative for allowable aquaculture systems and they believed it would be appropriate to conduct shellfish aquaculture in marine protected areas and HAPCs where user conflicts would not occur, given the benefits of shellfish culture in helping to improve water quality.

The Environmental Law Institute, they just submitted a report and essentially, the report provided up-to-date information on aquaculture impacts and on the status of ongoing aquaculture certification and labeling efforts and they asked that the council or National Marine Fisheries Service consider this report in revising the environmental impact statement.

The National Coalition for Marine Conservation, they oppose the council’s fishery management plan and believe that the council and National Marine Fisheries Service are bypassing congressional legislation and that the plan fails to prioritize the health of marine resources over the health of the aquaculture industry.

Their concerns included composition of wild fish in feeds, the allowance of siting facilities that would impact traditional fishing grounds, essential fish habitat, and other sensitive areas.  They were concerned that the plan threatens fishing communities and that it allows for escapement to go unreported and undetected, with no tagging requirement for cultured fish.

They were concerned that the plan allows for selective breeding and the use of oil and gas platforms, which are susceptible to damage, and did not think aquaculture would have any benefit in reducing fishing pressure on wild stocks.

There was a comment received from an individual associated with the University of Puerto Rico and they suggested allowing collection of similar brood stock, genetically similar brood stock, outside the Gulf of Mexico, in particular coastal pelagics was mentioned.  As recommended by the IPT, they believe that the video survey could take the place of the requirement for a description of marine resources at the particular site.

They were seeking clarification on the allowable aquaculture systems and how the efficiency mechanisms used for feeding would be used to evaluate allowable aquaculture systems.  In terms of the specific factors used on a case-by-case review process for NOAA Fisheries Service, they commented that in addition to just the allowable system and its ability to disperse waste that there were certainly other factors that would affect dispersal of waste and they provided numerous examples, including siting characteristics and farm practices, and thought that it would be good to include those other factors for consideration.
They suggested that potentially information about a particular site could be obtained without necessarily conducting a video survey and so if research is conducted and samples are provided or testing is provided, it would be useful.

They disagreed with how reference points were being established and thought it would be much more useful to establish reference points based on the carrying capacity of a particular site.  They questioned whether a company could request two permits at once and also questioned whether increasing production at a site would represent a new permit or a modification to an existing permit and they questioned what the size of a site would be allowed to be, which we also discussed, based on Bobbi’s question earlier.

Oceana provided a detailed letter in opposition of the plan.  They were concerned that the plan did not include limits on wild fish feed or requirements for monitoring and minimizing pollution impacts.

Then they submitted recommendations to the National Marine Fisheries Service based on comments they had provided on the proposed national legislation, some of which have been addressed.  They called for a moratorium on aquaculture development unless and until environmental and socioeconomic impacts are adequately evaluated.

They only felt aquaculture should be allowed to expand offshore if it can be done without harming the environment.  They thought that genetically modified non-native species should be banned from being used and that aquaculture should only use wild brood stock of the local genotype, that aquaculture should only be conducted in closed systems, and regular monitoring of disease and parasites should be conducted, that aquaculture should not degrade marine water quality or the health of the marine ecosystems, that chemicals should be banned unless they are demonstrated to not harm human health or the health of the marine ecosystem.

They also recommended aquaculture operations minimize the use of fishmeal, that facilities should be constructed and placed in areas that avoid direct habitat impacts and disturbance to wildlife, that for each project there would be an individual environmental impact statement conducted, that restrictions should be put in place to prevent cultured products from flooding the marketplace, that operations should pay a fair return for the use of a public resource, and that a citizen suit provision would be included, to allow the public, as well as the government, to enforce permit conditions.

The Marine Mammal Commission submitted a letter and suggested that aquaculture should be done carefully, as it poses both benefits and risks.  They recommended developing protocols for assessing baseline impacts, that the National Aquatic Animal Health Plan -- It should be ensured that it’s completed and implemented.

They would like to see review on a species-specific basis, the consequences of unintentional release.  They wanted to see a database established for monitoring interactions with marine mammals and to consider risk associated with those interactions.

They suggested revising the EIS to include potential impacts of increased vessel traffic and they agreed with the review and monitoring requirements proposed in the plan and they supported the approach of a thorough review of facilities on a case-by-case basis.

I mentioned earlier that Ocean Conservancy submitted a petition of 5,773 signatures.  This petition urged the council to halt development of the plan.  They believed it was an end-run around Congress and national legislation and they recommended that the plan include stronger environmental liability standards and suggested the council focus its attention on ending overfishing of wild fisheries rather than developing an aquaculture plan.

A single comment from the public, the person urged the council to just vote against the aquaculture plan.  He was not supportive of it.
The Coral Restoration Foundation in the Keys just asked that the plan ensure that rules governing live rock did not conflict with the offshore aquaculture regulations.  Everglades and Dry Tortugas National Parks, they submitted a letter and they asked that the plan provide a more detailed analysis of negative impacts to sensitive resources.  They were concerned about siting in areas adjacent to sensitive habitat and particularly concerned about downstream impacts, impacts on prey, and increased potential for algal blooms.

They made numerous recommendations, including establishing a scientifically robust process for siting, establishing appropriate methods to prevent artificial selection and genetic problems, establishing measureable criteria for assessing a facility’s ability to withstand hurricanes, developing an interagency review panel for considering permit applications, conducting a cumulative impacts analysis as part of permit review.

They also recommended that National Marine Fisheries develop environmental monitoring requirements and that the council and National Marine Fisheries Service conduct an environmental risk assessment to clarify the relative severity of potential impacts.

They also asked that based on that risk assessment that the council reconsider its approach to siting and in particular, they wanted to see zoning.  They also recommended National Marine Fisheries Service promote isolated closed system facilities and that the plan consider the impact of climate change in marine aquaculture planning.  That concludes the comments received on the environmental impact statement.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you, Andy.  That was a quick turnaround, considering the comment period closed yesterday.  We appreciate you all getting that together for us.


DR. CRABTREE:  Andy, I don’t know if you mentioned it, but we did get one from EPA today.  I’ve emailed it to you and I haven’t looked at it myself, but we should do that before full council, I guess.

MR. GRIMES:  To that point, it’s a sixteen-page comment letter from EPA, which is going to take some time to digest.  I have a copy of it, but I haven’t had a chance to look at it and don’t know that I will.  It’s something that will certainly need to be considered before final action on this amendment.
CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is that something that has been emailed to the council and is available to the public or could we make it available to the council and the public, please?

MR. GRIMES:  I’m sure we could do that.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  The full written comments Trish has available on email and she has hard copies as well.  If you need a hard copy, see Trish.  Some of them are a hundred pages.

MR. GRIMES:  I was going to ask what the intended process is for you guys in responding to any of these, if you think any of them are new or warrant any kind of response.  To me, there are a few, particularly some of the stuff that was raised by the Ocean Conservancy relating to new alternatives, that I’m not really sure I understand,  I know they’re not things that I’ve heard discussed that I think warrant at least some record building.  Whether that’s discussion by the committee or a referral to staff to develop a response to, I’m not sure, but it’s something that we should definitely put in the record.

MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Shep, I was going to also ask you to comment on Representative Rahall’s letter.  Do we need to put something about that on the record also?

MR. GRIMES:  That, I guess, is directed more -- Who was that letter sent to?

DR. CRABTREE:  Balsiger and McIlwain.

MR. GRIMES:  I guess it is definitely an issue that has been discussed ad nauseam by the agency and this group and so the council and the agency’s position on the applicability of the Magnuson Act to aquaculture is not a weak aspect of our record, for sure.  It’s not something that I’m overly concerned about.

Our view is that clearly the language in the Magnuson Act covers the activities associated with offshore aquaculture.  The activity of taking fish out of these pens constitutes fishing or harvesting fish under the Magnuson Act and the vessels that would service these facilities would be fishing vessels subject to regulation under Magnuson.  The record is crystal clear with regard to our position on that.

MS. MORRIS:  Shep, another aspect of Chairman Rahall’s letter is the whole issue of the Gulf plan getting out ahead of national standards and I don’t know if we’ve done as much record building on that topic.  I know that we have talked a lot about the other issue that you just raised, but what about this issue of our plan going forward before the national standards that Congress is working on enacting that Chairman Rahall is referring to?

MR. GRIMES:  I’m pretty much always going to be an advocate of more record building and in this case, I would say national legislation is something that’s been introduced and had very limited success now in front of two congresses.  

I know that a lot of our provisions -- I would actually invite Dr. Rubino to -- He’s been involved with this, certainly the development of the national legislation.  It’s my understanding that a lot of what’s in our plan was based on what has been in the various versions of the national legislation.  Are we going to use the fact that there is -- As long as Congress doesn’t do anything and if that’s a reason for never taking action, then we’ll never take action.

From a policy matter, it’s certainly up to you guys to decide whether you think that’s a sufficient justification not to move forward with it, but if that is your rationale, then I would suggest it would probably be some time before you ever did get to take action on something.  Does that sufficiently address it?  Again, I would encourage you, if you have concerns about those, to let’s discuss it.  Let’s build the record.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Any further discussion on those items at this point?

MS. MORRIS:  These are serious concerns raised by organizations with a lot of credibility in response to the draft EIS and it seems like the normal process would be to reflect on those concerns and revise the plan in response to those that seem legitimate and credible and then prepare a final EIS based on that.  Wouldn’t that be the normal process to go through?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, in fact it would.  I guess it depends largely on what the comments are.  Now, a lot of the comments that you’ve gotten from public hearings are the same types of comments that you’ve heard all along and you have an adequate record considering those.

Madam Chair, while I have the floor, my intention at this meeting was really to advise you that you not try to take final action on this document at this meeting.  Now, I’ll go through and I think there are a number of reasons for delaying final action.

I realize that this is something we’ve all been grappling with for a long time, but, again, this is something very different than what we usually deal with.  First off, I don’t necessarily see -- I don’t see any benefit, from an implementation standpoint, of taking final action on this document this week, rather than waiting until January.

First off, you have a set of draft, very rough draft, proposed regulations in your briefing book, but these have not been completely reviewed by my office or really anyone within the Fisheries Service.  I have extensive comments that I’m going to go back and work with people in the office on and these regulations aren’t ready for you to look at and deem -- Maybe in other context, you could give some license to staff to fill things in, but, again, this is a unique enough program -- It’s not a size limit and it’s not a bag limit.  It’s a twenty-some-page complex regulatory program that needs a very thorough review before it is attempted to be published.

I think the plan itself needs a final review and given a lot of the other issues that have been burning lately, I haven’t had as much time to devote to it as I should.  It needs one more very thorough review.  We’ve been making changes all along.  We made some changes at the last meeting and we just made some here today.
I realize that that’s really not usual.  We do that fairly regularly, but I reiterate this is not a size limit change and it’s not a bag limit change and it’s not something that we’re used to doing and so changes can be a little more difficult to deal with.

As everyone is aware, the comment period on the DEIS ended yesterday.  You just have summaries of those comments that have been gone over and we have the complete comments in the record and it’s certainly something that you could give staff the ability to consider and address, but that is not the ideal process.  It’s something that everyone needs to discuss and review before making a final decision.

I think you can vote it up as is and fill in any gaps if that’s the way you really want to go, but I don’t think that’s the optimal way of doing business and it’s very likely it’s going to come back to you in January for filling in gaps anyway.  Again, I just don’t see anything to be gained from it.

I’ll say one last time that I think this is very different and it’s very complicated and we need to make certain that it’s as scientifically and legally defensible as possible.  There is a very significant risk of litigation over this action and we don’t want to be back here six to twelve months after implementation of the rule trying to fix things that we might have overlooked the first time.

Now, I realize that my advice here is a little more precautionary than usual.  We just went through 30B, where you did a very similar thing and made a few changes to the document, but decided to submit it anyway.  I think it’s easy to understand my precautionary nature, given that there is considerable risk associated with this in terms of litigation, and I think moving ahead without another meeting is probably going to increase that risk.

As I said in the beginning, I think from a procedural and legal standpoint that this is really no different than I’ve advised you on every other action.  You need to have a final document in front of you before you take final action on it and in this case, there’s no legal risk to us waiting another meeting, where in other instances if we have an overfishing or an overfished situation, delay presents increased legal vulnerability.

In doing my job and trying to advise you of the best way to go, I think the best way to go is waiting until January, when we have another chance at this.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you.  Seeing no further discussion on that, we have Tab J, Number 6 and we have four minutes.  It’s the draft proposed rule.  Could you touch on a few highlights of this for us?
DRAFT PROPOSED RULE
MR. STRELCHECK:  I guess the question maybe to the council is do we want to go through this proposed rule at this stage or has the decision been made of whether to move forward and take final action.  If you’re going to take final action on Thursday or tomorrow, then it’s important to go through the proposed rule.  Otherwise, essentially the proposed rule reflects the changes that were discussed today, with the exception of any amendments to the recommendations by the IPT.  I can certainly go into detail, but I’m not sure how useful it would be at this point.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  With the time left for the committee, I’m not sure we can fully discuss whether we’re going forward from the committee or not, but we’ve got three minutes now for discussion.  Joe, did you want to say something?

MR. HENDRIX:  Shep just said we need to review the proposed rule.  Did I mishear something or -- We can’t address finishing this fishery management plan until we’ve reviewed this.  When would you recommend we review it, Mr. Strelcheck?

MR. STRELCHECK:  We can review it now, but if you’re not taking final action, I don’t see the need to go through a proposed rule at this stage if you’re not going to deem it on Thursday as the proposed rule with whatever revisions we made.  I certainly will be happy to go through every detail if you would like me to do that.

DR. CRABTREE:  If we’ve only got three minutes or four minutes, that’s not time to go through the proposed rule.  It’s a pretty extensive rule and so if the desire is to do that and go through it at this meeting, which probably is a good idea, then we’re going to have to find some time to do it, because it is a lengthy and very complicated proposed rule.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Mr. Chair, will we be able to have time to do that at full council?

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  I don’t believe we will have time to do it.  In fact, in light of the fact that the comment period closed yesterday, we still need the opportunity to look at whatever comments came in and have those addressed in the rule and we also have made some significant changes, I think, and that needs to be reflected in the rule as well.  I’m not sure that we would have time to get all that put together and review it in this council meeting.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would also like to see the comments from EPA, because we’re supposed to have everything in front of us before we make a decision.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  I understand we will be getting those shortly.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems to me that we ought to take Shepherd’s advice and take the time between now and January to do the things that he recommended, plus something that I think is important, which is thoroughly consider the serious comments that came in on the draft EIS and revise the document in response to those changes, plus he wants to further refine the rough draft of regulations that we have available for us at this meeting.

He wants to do a thorough review of the final plan by the General Counsel’s Office and he suggested that if we failed to do those things that there was a high risk of successful litigation.  I think that the committee recommendation to full council should be that we do those things between now and January and reconsider final adoption of the plan in January.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Would you like to put that in the form of a motion?
MS. MORRIS:  I would move that the joint committee recommend to full council that the responses to the public comment letters be reflected in changes and improvements in the plan and that the rough draft of regulations be refined and that the plan undergo a final review by the General Counsel’s Office prior to considering final action in January.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Is there a second to that motion?  It’s seconded by Bob.  If you could read the motion and make sure that it reflects your intent, please.  Any discussion on that while we’re reading it?

MS. WALKER:  I don’t mean to be argumentative, but if NOAA General Counsel or NMFS doesn’t want us to look at an aquaculture amendment, I wish you would just come out and say it, because we’ve wasted all afternoon and now we’re still not taking action and I guess I would ask, Madam Chairman, how many times has this been that we’ve put it off in six years?  Maybe Joe can answer that.

MR. GRIMES:  I would respond that that has absolutely nothing to do with it and nobody is discouraging you from doing this plan.  The fact is you keep changing it as we go along and this is actually very different than what I first saw in October -- It was the end of 2007, as soon as I had come back to working with this council.

This is very different than what you had before.  That document, for whatever reason, had not been through a very rigorous review and we came up with a bunch of stuff that needed to be included in it.  We’ve responded to public comments all the way and this process is working exactly how it’s intended to work.  Admittedly, it hasn’t moved at light speed, but I would say it seldom does.

MS. WALKER:  If I may, Shep, the reason that it’s changed is because of public comment, that we’ve included things to make the public feel more comfortable with this plan.  Would you agree to that?

MR. GRIMES:  By and large, yes.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like all the changes we’ve been making recently have been because of the good work of the IPT in terms of taking the concepts of the plan and trying to figure out how to operationalize them in terms of criteria and standards and permit requirements.

It’s a very complicated plan that we’ve put together and they keep reflecting and finding little things that could turn into huge problems if we didn’t be very careful in the language of the plan.  I don’t think it’s fair to blame NOAA for delaying this process.  It seems like we’ve taken on a very ambitious and difficult and important new area of fisheries management and we’re struggling to get all the details right and that’s why we keep having delays.

MR. HENDRIX:  I would have to ask Dr. Crabtree and his staff when they intend to stop making changes or stop incorporating changes.  The most recent changes were really clarifications of the council’s intent.  There were no significant major changes.  Shep, how long do you think it will take you to review this?  Can you have it ready by the next meeting?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, assuming that all the changes get done.

MR. HENDRIX:  Are you going to have it ready by the next meeting?

MR. GRIMES:  I can’t tell you for sure, but I don’t see any reason why it wouldn’t.  We could get sued tomorrow and all of my time could be devoted to defending that litigation and so I can’t give you a for-certain answer, but this is something that we have been working on.  We went through this at the last meeting and we did make some changes.  I feel your pain on this.  I want this done as bad as anybody, but I want it done right and I think this is the right process for doing that.

DR. CRABTREE:  Look, this doesn’t have anything to do with the Fisheries Service’s commitment to this plan.  We’ve supported the plan all along and we’ve devoted a considerable amount of staff time and our resources to getting this done, but everyone is stretched very thinly right now and there is a great deal going on and we’ve had a great many other actions you’ve had to deal with that had specific statutory timelines that we’re required with.

This is a very complicated amendment and I don’t believe that we have spent an inordinate amount of time on it.  It is very different than anything we’ve done before.  It’s different than anything anyone has done in the United States.  No other council has done this on this scale before.

It is a very complicated proposed rule, which was only provided to any of us I think around a week ago or so.  I have never seen a situation with a very complicated amendment and a complicated rule where writing the regulations didn’t create an awful lot of questions and things no one thought of as you’re writing the regulations.  It happened in the IFQ and it happens every time.

We’re not going to do anyone a favor if we don’t put together a document we can defend.  We know there will be litigation on this and it’s not going to do us any service if we end up with a final rule that has problems with it and we have to come back in and do it again.  

It’s your call, but there are going to have to be changes made to the proposed rule, I can almost guarantee you that, before we’re going to be able to publish it and there likely will be more changes to the document, but I think that if we took one more meeting that we could get all of that ironed out and take action, but you’ll have to decide at this meeting whether you’re going to move ahead with this or not, but we are going to have to make changes to the proposed rule and it’s almost certainly going to have to come back before you, if that’s the case, at the January meeting.

In terms of getting these regulations done, I don’t know that it really moves any faster whether you take action at this meeting or not, because nobody is going to be able to apply for a permit until the final rule publishes.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you, Roy.  I’m eight minutes into my chairman’s time and I’ve got three people left on the list, Joe and Tom and Bill.  I would ask you if you could respond quickly.

DR. MCILWAIN:  I would just support delaying until January.  We’re plowing new ground and we’ve worked diligently to produce a document that will address the issues that have been brought before us by the public and I think we should be very careful and try to produce the best document.

If it takes a couple more months to do that, so be it, but I really honestly think that we ought to think this thing through very carefully and try to come up with the best document we can.  I’m intent on following the advice of our attorney.

MR. TEEHAN:  I think we’ve beaten this one to death and I would like to call the question, if we could.

MS. WALKER:  Can I ask one question before I vote?

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  You did have your hand up before he called the question.  I think tradition is that -- Go ahead, Bobbi.

MS. WALKER:  I could support the motion if I understood what Roy stated, which is that we do not have a defensible document right now.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Did you want to say that on the record?

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s not what I said, but the Office of General Counsel has raised a lot of issues and questions and we have a proposed rule that we haven’t looked through.  You need to weight their advice.  It’s a judgment call here.  If we take more time, our attorney is advising us that we’ll be in a better position and a stronger position.  I’m not saying the document is not defensible though, but I am saying that we have a proposed rule that I suspect will have changes made to it and that will probably end up having to come back before you at the next meeting, because we just haven’t had time to go through it.  You as a council, I don’t know that anyone has actually read the proposed rule.

CHAIRMAN FOOTE:  Thank you, Roy.  The question has been called.  Is there any objection to calling the question?  Seeing no objection, we’ll vote on the motion on the board, to recommend to the council that responses to the public comment letters be reflected in changes and improvements in the plan and that the rough draft and regulations be refined and that the plan undergo final review by General Counsel prior to considering final action in January of 2009.  All in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  We have an other business item, but we’ll delay that until full council and we stand adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 4:40 p.m., October 28, 2008.)

- - -
TABLE OF CONTENTS

Adoption of Agenda
3

Approval of Minutes
3

Revised Aquaculture FMP
3

Additional Modifications Suggested by IPT
3

Summary of Public Hearing Comments
31

Summary of Written Comments
33


Comments Received on the Draft Programmatic EIS
37

Draft Proposed Rule
46

Adjournment
51

Table of Contents
52

Table of Motions
53

- - -

TABLE OF MOTIONS

PAGE 5:  Motion to accept the IPT changes through the top of page 3.  The motion carried on page 7.

PAGE 7:  Motion to recommend to the council passage of the notice of intent additions in Action 1.  The motion carried on page 7.
PAGE 12:  Motion to recommend to the council to incorporate the recommended changes in Action 2.  The motion carried on page 12.
PAGE 12:  Motion to recommend to the full council to incorporate this change to Preferred Alternative 2 and to delete the words “the dealership is”.  The motion carried on page 13.
PAGE 13:  Motion to recommend to the council to adopt the suggested changes in Action 5.  The motion carried on page 13.
PAGE 14:  Motion to accept all the suggested revisions under Action 6, Preferred Alternative 3.  The motion carried on page 20.
PAGE 20:  Motion to accept the changes to Action 7 and to change four inches to six inches.  The motion carried on page 22.
PAGE 26:  Motion to recommend to council incorporation of all the changes under Action 8.  The motion carried on page 26.
PAGE 27:  Motion in Action to 9 to approve the changes, editorial revisions and after “no individual corporation or other entity can” to add “be permitted to produce more than 20 percent of the maximum level”.  The motion carried on page 27.
PAGE 27:  Motion to change the preferred alternative to Suboption (b), thirty-two million pounds.  The motion failed on page 29.

PAGE 30:  Motion recommend to council to incorporate the changes recommended by the IPT in Action 10.  The motion carried on page 30.

PAGE 47:  Motion to recommend to the council that responses to the public comment letters be reflected in changes and improvements in the plan and that the rough draft and regulations be refined and that the plan undergo final review by General Counsel prior to considering final action in January of 2009.  The motion carried on page 51.
Tab J, No. 2








PAGE  
1

